Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Deafblind Advisory Committee (DBAC)
Meeting by Zoom
Draft Meeting Minutes

January 25, 2022
Review of Meeting Protocol
Patricia Clark reviewed the protocol for participation in the Deafblind Advisory Committee Meeting.
Voting Members Present
Sandra Miles, Department of Developmental Services (DDS) - Southbury Training School (STS); Wayne Seidel, Department of Developmental Services (DDS); Jesse Stanley, American School for the Deaf (ASD); Hana Tyler, Chair, Consumer Representative; Tara Brown-Ogilvie, Helen Keller National Center (HKNC); Barbara Cloonan, Parent
Non-Voting Members Present 
Christopher Lassen, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Heidi Henaire, ADS-Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS); Marjorie Santos, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Krystal Kelly, ADS-BESB Vocational Rehabilitation; Cheryl Cepelak, ADS-BESB Director (interim)
Voting Members Absent

Elise Arseneau, Oak Hill; Emily Morgante, Guardian; Al Sylvestre, Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired; Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn, Deafblind Association of Connecticut; Erich Krengel, Capitol Region Mental Health Center (DMHAS); Karen Olson, New England Consortium on Deafblindness (NEC); Kathy Morgan, Guardian
Non-Voting Members Absent

Mary Johns, ADS-BESB Children’s Services
Others Present

Alvin Chege, ADS-BRS; Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison; Alan Gunzburg, Member of Public; Sue Pederson, Communication Advocacy Network (CAN)
Introductions
Chairwoman Tyler called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m. and she asked Mr. Lassen to take a roll call of those who were present.
Approval of Minutes from October 25, 2021
Ms. Tyler requested that the spelling of her surname be corrected from Taylor.  Mr. Stanley noted that the training for the Retreat will be held on August 13 and 14, 2022, not March 13 and 14.  He further noted that a newly organized non-profit, DBSN, will actually be organizing the Retreat.  There was no quorum present. 
Cherie Byrnes noted (relative to the call of the roll for today’s attendance) that she has been elected to be President of the Deafblind Association of Connecticut, effective November 13, 2021 and through 2023.  As former Association president Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn had been leading the planning effort for the Retreat along with Jesse Stanley, there will be a meeting of the Deafblind Association in March, 2022 to see how planning for the Retreat will proceed with assistance from the Deafblind Association but under the aegis of DBSN.  This new business was duly noted.
Old Business    
Update on Deafblind Technology Program  
Mr. Lassen provided the update, forwarded from Muriel Aparo, noting that the Access Through Technology program is in its fourth year as a permanent program funded by the Federal Communications Committee (FCC).  During the second quarter of Federal Fiscal Year (FFY) 2021, October 1 through December 31 of 2021, with an allocation of $117,156, expenditures totaled $22,866.98.  Services were provided to eight consumers, with two new technology devices purchased.  Additionally, three accessory items and one upgraded device were delivered to consumers. Of the total expenditures, just about $10,100 was spent on equipment and upgrades and replacement of stock in inventory, around $7,600 was spent on technology assessments and a little over $4,700 in administrative costs were incurred.  Ms. Aparo reports 12 applicants receiving services, with two of them new this quarter.  Contracted Braille instructor Michelle Clark is training one client in a new Focus 40 provided by ATT, with another client about to receive a Braille Note Touch and scheduled to begin training, too.
New Business
FY 2022 2nd Quarter Expenditures, Summary
Mr. Lassen reported that there are four clients being served by contracted providers hired by family members or guardians, or (in one case) an individual vendor.  UCP of Eastern Connecticut has billed for $1,613.48 for services provided to client SD in the first four months of the current state fiscal year, including an invoice for services in October of $295.43; projected throughout the remaining months, the annualized expenditures would be a little over $4,800.  For client AJ, with an allocation of $9, 987, we have not received any invoices for this year.  Sadly, client JS passed away at the beginning of this quarter, with a little over $1,900 expended this year.  Our fourth client, JR, has expended $3,522 through the first six months – he is the client about to receive a Braille Note Touch from the ATT program.

Regarding the grant for $38,354 to Oak Hill School (formerly Connecticut Institute for the Blind), we have received no invoices.
For the Communication Advocacy Network (CAN) of roughly $140,000, to serve twenty-four clients, we have received invoices for all six months, with a total of just about $44,300 expended to date.  These figures include direct services to clients and the monthly totals range from $6,300 to $7,900. 
For individual purchases, a total of $16,129.47 was expended, nearly $8,000 for interpreting and spotlighting services, and the remainder for assistive technology training, Braille instruction, and mileage reimbursement for our contractors.
Wayne Seidel of DDS appreciated the expenditure report spreadsheet that was distributed and asked whether that could be shared quarterly going forward.  Lassen stated that BESB staff would work to ensure that the quarterly budget update continue to be provided in that useful format.
Barbara Cloonan was unsure whether Ms. Elise Arsenau had been present, but stated that she is hopeful that Oak Hill staff will be able to get clients out during the remaining months of the state fiscal year.  Ms. Cloonan said that she would encourage resumption of those services.

Hana Tyler asked whether any services could possibly be delivered remotely, and Ms. Cloonan said that she would further encourage that as an option for clients who could benefit.
Meeting Dates for 2022 

The Deafblind Advisory Committee will meet again in calendar year 2022 on April 26, July 26, and October 25.
Deafblind Advisory Committee membership
Mr. Lassen asked Mr. Norton about the procedure that the Committee would follow in order to replace Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn as a member with Cherie Byrnes, who has succeeded the former as the President of the Deafblind Association of Connecticut for 2022-2023.  Mr. Norton will search for the Committee By-Laws and report back, as the Regulations, dating from the early 1980s, reference agencies and organizations some of which no longer exist.  If Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn submitted her resignation, the Committee could consider Ms. Byrnes as a replacement.
Today, there is not a quorum of members of the Deafblind Advisory Committee present, and Mr. Norton suggested that we wait until we had consulted the By-Laws and had a quorum present.
Alan Gunzberg asked when the By-Laws were last updated; Mr. Norton will undertake a search, along with other longtime members of the Committee and BESB staff. 
Tara Brown-Ogilvie of Helen Keller National Center supported the robust inclusion of representatives from groups such as the Deafblind Association of Connecticut, as well as other consumer representation.  Ms. Cloonan supported review of the By-Laws, as well.  Ms. Cherie Byrnes stated that she will further acquaint herself with the By-Laws of the Committee.
  
BESB Program Updates
Mr. Lassen reported that both the Adult Services and Vocational Rehabilitation programs are presently working together with two BESB clients with deafblindness, and appreciated that this cooperation has  resulted in improved services to these clients.  Lassen also recognized that the collaborative assistance of the Access Through Technology (ATT) program staff has improved services to another client In New Haven, who is on track (as noted earlier) to receive a much more functional communication device and the training to best use it.
Announcements
Ms. Cloonan appreciated the presence of new interim BESB Director Cheryl Cepelak, and noted her surprise that Brian Sigman had retired without her being aware of that.  She asked that we formally  communicate the appreciation of the Deafblind Advisory Committee for Mr. Sigman’s many years of dedicated service to the Deafblind Advisory Committee and to BESB clients with deafblindness.

Barbara also noted the recent demise of Lars Guldager, the longtime Oak Hill Executive Director who she stated was instrumental in advancing service excellence for persons with developmental disabilities, including many BESB clients with deafblindness.  
Mr. Lassen stated that he would be willing to be part of the effort to review the By-Laws, as did Barbara Cloonan. Margie Santos, and Jesse Stanley. 
Adjournment
MOTION: Mr. Seidel moved to adjourn the meeting at 11:37 a.m. and Ms. Miles seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

NEXT MEETING DATE: April 26, 2022 at 10:00 a.m. via Zoom
